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 Henley Archaeological & Historical Group  
     
 

CHAIR’S  INTRODUCTION  

 
We have had two of our most fascinating talks since our last Newsletter in March on totally different 

topics. Derek Toms’ account of Philip II of Macedonia was an absolute eye opener regarding classical 

history ‘before Alexander the Great’ burst onto the scene!  Whilst Mark Stevens talk on Broadmoor had 

sounded a very gloomy subject, but turned out to be an equal eye-opener with regard to Victorian values 

as to the care of the ‘mad and the bad’ in a very humanitarian way.  At times life at Broadmoor sounded 

almost like a Butlin’s holiday camp, but with very tall walls ! 

 

We frequently receive inquiries from people seeking information who find our Group on the website and 

fortunately we have members with extensive local knowledge, maps, postcard, picture collections and 

buildings recordings, providing answers. Our grateful thanks to these members for their efforts and 

enthusiasm. 

 

Again I am pleased to say that most lectures have been superb but there have sometimes been problems 

when people at the back of the room were unable to hear. Graham Jones has spent many hours 

researching to find a solution but every sound system seemed to be so expensive and we were uncertain of 

committing our funds. The Town Hall system is too heavy but fortunately Tony Clark has provided the 

answer with a joint share. Our thanks to him and hopefully this will solve the problem. 

 

Two of our Outings have taken place. The first was a walk around Wallingford when the rain was so torrential all 

day that only 4 people turned up. In future members will have to pay when signing up as we cannot afford to use 

Group funds to make up the shortfall for the guide. 

Incidentally the walk continued with the protection of umbrellas and was very worthwhile. 

The second, was the visit to Nether Winchendon when by contrast the weather was beautiful and it was, I am 

told, a very enjoyable day. 

 

We still have the Blenheim visit on July 13th where there are 4 places available; also on August 20th the visit to 

Calleva Atrebatum (for details see page 2)  

 

The next Lectures Season starts October, 2016 

 

4th October   Margaret Simons  ‘Looking after the Masses: Healthcare 

   & Housing in early C20th Berkshire’ 

 

1st November  John Leighfield   ‘From Gough to Google: The development 

         of printed maps in Henley’ 

 

6th December  A.G.M.         with brief  members’ contributions           
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All lectures are held at 7.45 p.m. in the old ‘Kings Arms’ Barn; entry  

from Kings Road Car Park.  All welcome, members free, non-members £ 3    

 

     

       About our two autumn speakers 

 

 Dr Margaret Simons is an adult education tutor teaching history classes on a termly 

basis for Oxford University’s Department of Continuing Education (OUDCE), the 

Workers’ Educational Association (WEA) and Bracknell and Wokingham College. She 

also teaches public health and housing to students taking the OUDCE Diploma in Local 

History.  Her periods of interest area the nineteenth and early twentieth centuries with a 

focus on local history and she has a particular interest in public health and housing, 

particularly the local authority housing of Reading and Berkshire.  However, recently 

taught subjects include Charles Dickens’ Life and London and a course on Georgian 

London and London’s Great Estates. 

  

She has been a member of the Berkshire Local History Association since 2002 and more 

recently Margaret became Secretary of the Berkshire Record Society.   

 

John Leighfield  read Classics at Exeter College, Oxford, and pursued a distinguished 

career in Information Technology. Currently, he is a Director of Getmapping, the leading 

UK supplier of aerial mapping photography services. 

 

  

Outing to Blenheim Palace on Wednesday 13th July, 2016 

Pam Syrett, who is organizing this outing, tells me that our bus has some spare seats. So if 

there is anybody who would like to join us, please give Pam a ring on 01491 574983. The 

cost is £ 24 for travel and entry. The bus leaves from Vicarage Road, outside the Roman 

Catholic Church at 9 a.m. sharp.  There is parking in the Church Car Park, free but a 

donation to the church will be welcome.   

 

 

A three mile ramble around the walls of Calleva, 20th August 2016 

As already mentioned in our March newsletter we will meet at the Calleva Arms, 

Silchester, at 10.30 and return there for lunch (optional).  

 

Unless you have seen it already, the Reading Museum is worth a visit as it has a very good 

display on the subject of Roman Calleva, taking up the top floor. More than anything it is 

the model of the town which puts a lot of flesh on the impressive but rather bare bones of 

the town walls and open meadow landscape within, where a busy town once stood but only 

livestock grazes now.  
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If shopping in Reading it is easy to call into the Town Hall (with a coffee/lunch break 

downstairs perhaps ? ) and pop upstairs – no charge – to take with you a visual imagine to 

help populate this historic landscape.  

  

By the way the Calleva Arms Postal Code is:  RG7 2PH.  Hope to see you there. Please, 

give me a ring if you are in need of a lift, or have seats to offer in your car.   

                                                                                            Ruth Gibson  01491 572271 

  
 

        We enjoyed our Visit to Nether Winchendon, Long Crendon and Thame 

 

           
Church of St. Nicholas   Having a rest on the back terrace after the tour of     

Nether Winchendon House 

A terrace of village cottages   The Long Crendon Court House  

     
 
On 8th June 2016, a group of 23 comprising HAHG members as well as others from invited groups in 

Henley enjoyed a visit to Nether Winchendon House on the banks of the river Thame. We were fortunate 

to be given a guided tour of some of the ground floor rooms by the present owner, Robert Spencer 

Bernard.  The House, which is documented from the middle of the 12th century, is listed Grade 1 and was 

originally a timber framed house but at the end of the C18th  was embellished in the fashionable 

Strawberry Hill Gothick style with rendered walls.  The work entailed crenellating the house with 

battlements, altering the roof pitch and adding a portico to the west front.  
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The House has some fine family portraits of the owner’s forbears since the beginning of the 17th century 

and good English furniture and china spanning the 17th to 19th C. The property is in Domesday Book 

(1086) (a copy of which was displayed in the entrance) as owned by Walter Giffard, newly created Earl of 

Buckingham, and was valued at 12 pounds.  The manor of Nether Winchendon was subsequently given to 

Notley Abbey which at the time of the Dissolution of the Monasteries passed to the Crown and later to the 

Russell family.  There was a fine Flemish tapestry on display which depicts King Henry VIII with Sir 

John Russell who had just been installed as a Knight of the Garter in 1539.  Despite the age of the tapestry 

the condition and colours are superb. 

 

The dining room was built on by Sir John Daunce in about 1530 and he proved to be the last tenant of the 

Abbot of Notley. The original lease, dated 1528, was on display.  This beautiful room has fine oak linen 

fold panelling and a carved oak frieze, commissioned by Sir John and displaying his portrait and initials. 

Subsequently, the panelling was painted white to celebrate the Restoration of King Charles II to the 

throne in 1660.  
 

In 1559 the Manor of Nether Winchendon was bought from the Russells and conveyed as part of a 

marriage settlement to the Tyringham family. (It is since this time that the estate has been passed by 

family inheritance to the present owner). The last of the Tyringhams, Mrs. Jane Beresford, left the clock 

from the house to the local Church of St. Nicholas in 1771.  
 

After a very informative tour of the House and the history of its occupants over the last 450 years, the 

group made its way through the extensive gardens to the nearby St. Nicholas Church.  This contains many 

memorials to those whose portraits hang in the House, as well as some fine Georgian box pews and a 

Jacobean font dated 1613. 

 

By now the sun was shining and the group was ready to move on to Long Crendon. Whilst part of the 

group had a brief walking tour with Ruth Gibson, visiting some of the medieval cruck houses, for which 

the village is well known. However, the highlight was the refurbishment of an earth built cottage, where 

the layers of  WITCHERT  – as the white earth consisting of clay, straw and decayed lime stone is called 

here – were revealed once the hard render had been removed from the walls. The roughly coursed stone 

plinth, which protects the walls against rising damp, is called ‘GRUMPLINGS’  we were told by the 

knowledgeable builders -  also a word from the vernacular describing the local building material and 

methods.  

 

Others visited the N.T. owned Court House and the church.  The Court House dates from the C15th  and 

we were lucky to be able to see an informative exhibition on the history of the village and its lace and 

needle making cottage industries.  Refreshments were taken at the ‘Eight Bells’ pub, also a cruck 

building, and its garden was very appealing after a long morning.  For those with sufficient energy left, 

the museum at Thame beckoned as the last stop for the day but for many the pub garden provided a 

pleasing end to the outing!  

 

Cynthia Robinson  

 

 

                          VCH  launch of South Chilterns Volume  

 
The formal launch of the latest phase of the Victoria County History’s research into the parishes of the 

South Chilterns took place on 18th June at Coppid Hall, Binfield Heath, by kind invitation of Lord and 

Lady Phillimore.  The work will comprise the projected volume XX of the Oxfordshire VCH and will 

cover most of the parishes in the southern Oxfordshire loop of the Thames between Shiplake and 

Crowmarsh.  
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Research has just commenced on Shiplake by Dr Stephen Mileson and on Crowmarsh by Dr Mark Page, 

whilst Dr Simon Townley concentrates for the present on editing the research on the Wychwoods area of 

West Oxfordshire, volume XIX.  Volume XVIII, the Ewelme Hundred is currently with the printer, and it 

is hoped that it will come out later this summer.  

 

All the published volumes (I - XVII) are now freely available online at  www.british-history.ac.uk    

Drafts of  volumes on which work is now in progress can be seen at 

www.victoriacountyhistory.ac.uk/oxfordshire                                                      Hilary Fisher 

 

 

 

 

The HA & HG tour of Wallingford Castle took place on May 18th and began in the Town Square 

opposite the Town Hall.  The weather forecast looked mixed with a prospect of rain but clearing later.  

Unfortunately the HA & HG turnout had shrunk from an anticipated twelve to four, no doubt in 

apprehension of the weather.  

 

Our guide, Judy Dewey and a couple of trainee guides met us as arranged.  We tossed a coin and decided 

to go.  As we set off there was a towering black storm cloud approaching of apocalyptic proportions.  

Once we entered the Castle grounds the heavens opened and after about a hundred yards, we were forced 

to shelter under a tree carrying metal umbrellas, very sensible, to hear Judy’s talk on the origin of the 

castle. 

  

The rain stopped and Judy explained how important the castle was strategically and that many Kings and 

Queens had made it their power base.  Moving through the multi layers of ramparts, it resembles a badly 

laid out golf course, but with Judy’s expertise it is revealed as a formidable fortress whose size and 

strength demanded respect.   

http://www.british-history.ac.uk/
http://www.victoriacountyhistory.ac.uk/oxfordshire
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Within the inner bailey are the remains of the College of St Nicholas once the guardian of the Kings 

Chapel at the castle.  Owned by the Oxford clergy it was not allowed to be demolished when the castle 

was razed by Oliver Cromwell in 1652.  Our tour continued until after nearly two hours we were back at 

the outer walls, Judy having given us a non-stop commentary. 

 

Due to the somber weather we decided not to adjourn to the pub and after thanking Judy for her efforts we 

dispersed and went our own ways.                                                                          

 John Whiting  

 

 

Henley/Falaise Twinning Trip -14 May 2016 
  

Earlier in the year the Chairman of Henley Falaise twinning group approached me saying that this year 

was the inaugural opening of the Falaise Musee des Civils, to commemorate the trials and tribulations of 

the people of Falaise during WW II. 

 

The Mayor of Falaise had asked if Henley could contribute anything to show what the people of Henley 

had endured in WW II.  A similar request had been made to our Town Council and other Henley groups. 

Coincidentally the HA&HG Journal 29 featured wartime memories and it was decided to donate two 

copies of the Journal to the exhibition at the Musee. These were forwarded to Henley Twinning Group – 

however no acknowledgement was received. 

 

My visit to Falaise was a private one which happened to coincide with the twinning group’s visit and we 

were invited to the opening of the Musee.  Nobody within Henley Twinning knew anything of the 

whereabouts of our Journals. I spoke to the curator at the Civic reception, he in pidgin English and me in 

pidgin French, and learned that they had been gratefully received but as they had not a specific reference 

to Falaise they had been archived in the records at Caen – until they could be included in a display. 

We,  i.e. the HA&HG, were specifically thanked at the Civic reception but it was obvious that nobody 

else had bothered to contribute – quel domage!  Falaise Museum is really an annex of the Musee des 

Civils at Caen.  This and the exhibition in Falaise are well worth a visit showing the hardships of 

Falaisians, who were bled white by the German occupation and then had the town razed courtesy of the 

RAF and USAAF.   

John Whiting  

 

Book Review 
 
Valerie Alasia’s book “Henley Workhouse – The story of Townlands” has just been published. Its 
basic research goes back to the Poor House in 1790 and then covers the guardianship under the 
New Poor Law and the ins and outs of the paupers. 
Graham Jones kindly allowed the inclusion of listings by the Henley Census Group and John Whiting 
obligingly reproduced the census analysis for publication. 

Copies available from the author, Richard Way and Bell Bookshops, price £14.95.       
 Valerie Alasia                                                                                         
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Journal    -  Websites    
 

Journal No. 30 will be published later this year.  Articles for publication are very welcome, but will 

members please use theA5 format Microsoft Office Word template used for the Journal.  A copy of this 

template is stored in a file repository called “dropbox” and can be downloaded from: 

 https://www.dropbox.com/s/bkcb3txqli9w938/Journal.dotx?dl=0 

Or, just select “Open” to open a new Word document having the Journal template. 

 

A group of members have been recording vernacular (that is domestic and functional rather than public) 

buildings since the Group was formed. At the beginning of this year Ruth and Graham started work to 

make these records readily available at: 

 http://www.henley-on-thamesarchaeologicalandhistoricalgroup.org.uk/vbr.php 

At present 42 reports are available. If any member is able to help with scanning the original documents, 

please contact Ruth or Graham 

 

The transcription of the 1911 census was completed in 2015. The 1911 data is available using the existing 

search, who lived in my house? etc. facilities developed for the 1841 — 1901 censuses. The 1911 census 

was, however, significantly different from the earlier censuses. collecting additional data about children of 

a current marriage, occupation, birth place and nationality. This data can be found at: 

 http://www.henleycensus.info/display_schedules.php 

You will be able to view the returns in the sequence established as the enumerator followed his 

walkthrough the district. 

In 1911 a numeric county or large town code was assigned to birth places. Birth place names were then 

checked against a gazetteer, enormously reducing the very high error rate associated with birth place data. 

This process has also been applied to previous years. At present the birth place in over 90% of the 

database can be regarded as reliable, but a large number remain to be checked. If you enjoy a puzzle, see: 

 http://www.henleycensus.info/birth_place_location.php 

If you enjoy a puzzle, please contact Graham. 

 

Makins Plaque at the Playground  

 

HA&HG have helped to fund a plaque about the Makins family, who contributed a great 

deal to Henley, beginning with Col William Makins, who purchased Rotherfield Court 

in1872, through to Dwight Makins, the present Lord Sherfield, who will unveil the plaque.  

 

The short ceremony will be held on the steps to Makins Recreation Ground, Greys Road, 

on Saturday July 9th at11 am and you are most welcome to join us.                      Viv 

Greenwood  

 

A reminder:  Annual subscriptions will be due at the first meeting on 4th October; 

Single person £12; Family membership £ 20   

N.B John Whiting has taken over as membership secretary and he will be eager to meet 

you all - and take your money -  at our October lecture.  

 

 

Edited by Ruth Gibson  

https://www.dropbox.com/s/bkcb3txqli9w938/Journal.dotx?dl=0
http://www.henley-on-thamesarchaeologicalandhistoricalgroup.org.uk/vbr.php
http://www.henleycensus.info/display_schedules.php
http://www.henleycensus.info/birth_place_location.php
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   H.A. & H.G.   

 
      President  Ann Cottingham  01189 403276 

 

  

 Officers and Committee members 

 
 Chair                            Pam Syrett  01491 574983 

       pamsyrett@gmail.com 

 

 Acting Secretary & Buildings Recording       Ruth Gibson      01491 572271 

 Newsletter Editor               ruthegibson@hotmail.com  

 

 Treasurer     Peter Anderson  01491 412531 

        

 Web master/Journal Editor    Graham Jones     01491 576102 

       jgtjones@btinternet.com             

 

 Archaeology Liaison               Viv Greenwood   01491 413544  

        vivgreenwood@gmail.com 

 

   

   Lecture Secretary                                           Tony Lynch   01491 574093                           

                                                                         tony@greattown.freeserve.co.uk     

 

Probate Group Leader                                   Cynthia Robinson   

                                                                        mrscar@sky.com   01491 572445 

 

            Membership Secretary   John Whiting    01491 410963   

 Information Leaflet     Johnwhiting75@yahoo.co.uk 

 

 Ordinary Member     Jackie Fortey  01491 571753 

       snapdragon@dsl.pipex.com  

  

Ordinary Member     Rachel Adams  01491 575398 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Please visit our web site: for more information on our activities on  

              http://www.henley-on-thamesarchaeologicalandhistoricalgroup.org.uk/index.php 
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